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During the enlistment process you acknowledged the requirement to participate in 48 scheduled 
drills and not less than 14 days of annual training per year for 6 years upon completion of initial 
active duty training.  On 17 September 1996, you enlisted in the U.S. Marine Corps Reserve 
(USMCR) and began active duty for training (ACDUTRA) on 10 June 1997.  You completed 
ACDUTRA, on 6 September 1997, and were transferred to the USMCR.  You began another 
period of ACDUTRA on 13 June 1998.  You completed ACDUTRA, on 18 July 1998, and were 
transferred to the USMCR.   
 
Subsequently, you had 69 unexcused absences and were administratively reduced in rank.  As a 
result, you were notified for separation for Unsatisfactory Participation in the Ready Reserve.  
You did not acknowledge receipt of the notification of separation that was sent by certified 
return mail receipt on 4 September 2000.  After waiving your rights by not returning your 
acknowledgement in a timely manner, the Commanding Officer (CO) made his recommendation 
to the Separation Authority (SA) that you be discharged with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) 
characterization of service.  On 28 January 2001, the SA accepted the recommendation and 
directed you be discharged.  You were subsequently discharged from the USMCR. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and  
contentions that you never saw medical while in the service, you suffered a near drowning during 
swim qualification week at basic training, the incident steered your mentality from the Marine 
Corps at the time but your desire to service still lingers.  For purposes of clemency and equity 
consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting documentation describing post-
service accomplishments and no advocacy letters.  
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 22 August 2023.  The Ph.D. stated in pertinent part: 
 

The Petitioner contends that he suffered from PTSD due to a near drowning incident 
during active duty boot camp swim qualifications. There is no evidence that he was 
diagnosed with a mental health condition in military service, or that he exhibited 
any psychological symptoms or behavioral changes indicative of a diagnosable 
mental health condition. He has provided no medical evidence in support of his 
claims. Unfortunately, his personal statement is not sufficiently detailed to establish 
clinical symptoms or provide a nexus with his misconduct. Additional records (e.g., 
active duty medical records containing the events described by the Petitioner, post-
service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and 
their specific link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 
 

The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
that his misconduct could be attributed to a mental health condition.” 
 






